
        

 
 

January 7, 2019 
 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on Monday, 
January 7, 2019 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC.  
Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, Riddick, Sexton and Walker were present.  Also present were 
County Manager/Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance Officer 
Missy Dixon.   
 

 Chair Johnson called the Commissioner’s meeting to order at 6:00 PM.  Mr. Lloyd Jones 
gave the invocation.  Commissioner Riddick led the pledge of allegiance.  

 
 ADDITIONS/DELETIONS:  Additions / Deletions:  

            Addition:  Item 2a) Weyerhaeuser Award, Ms. Ann Keyes 
 Deletion:  Item 3) Employee of the Year (move to Feb mtg) 

 
 CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the Consent 
Agenda: 

a) Approval of Minutes 
b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 
c) County Holiday Schedule (Revised) 
d) Resolution Supporting Local Control of School Calendars 
e) Aviation Grant Application Resolution 

 
Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 
 PUBLIC FORUM:  None. 
 
 WEYERHAEUSER AWARD: Ms. Ann Keyes told the Board that she applied for a grant 
from the Weyerhaeuser Giving Fund for $63,000 and she did receive the grant.  Ms. Rhonda 
Bacyinski, HR Manager for Weyerhaeuser (Plymouth & New Bern) along with employees Ms. 
Vernetta Rascoe and Mr. Steve Kobelak presented Ms. Keyes with a ceremonial check for 
$63,000.  The funds will be used to enhance radio equipment to improve communication among 
police, fire and ambulance personnel in different counties.   
 
 ECONOMIC IMPROVEMENT COUNCIL, INC:  Ms. Bennett explained to the Board that each 
year EIC is required to submit a copy of their Grant Application to the Board of Commissioners.  Ms. 
Bennett noted that a copy of the EIC’s 2019-2020 grant application was in the Commissioners’ Agenda 
Package. This document is for information only –no action is needed.  (A copy of this application is on 
file in the Clerk’s office.)   
 
 MAKE WASHINGTON COUNTY COUNT—CENSUS 2020:   Mr. James E. Cofield, Jr. 
requested to speak to the Commissioners so he is here tonight to do so. Commissioner Phelps thanked 
Mr. Cofield for coming.  Commissioner Phelps said he met him on his campaign trail and wants him to 
feel at home here. Mr. Cofield introduced himself to the Board and stated he was kin to Chair Johnson.  
He said he is a member of the Complete Count for the 2020 census.  April 1, 2020 is the day of 
collection. Mr. Cofield went over the following presentation.  
 



        

 
 

 
 



        

 
 

 



        

 

 



        

 

 



        

 
 

 
 



        

 

 



        

 
 

 



        

 

 



        

 

 



        

 
 

 
 Mr. Cofield said that residents need to be counted once and counted where they live. A resident 
lives in the county, a citizen lives in the US.  Commissioner Phelps asked how it is determined that 
everyone is counted. Mr. Cofield said he really couldn’t answer that question. Mr. Lloyd Jones asked if 
they are going away from the census takers going door to door. He said no, but census forms will be 
mailed and there will be some door to door census takers. 
 



        

Mr. Cofield explained the following acronyms: 
LUCA - Local Update of Census Addresses 
BAS - Basic Allowance for Subsistence  
PSAP - Participant Area Program  
 
 Mr. Cofield said it is hard to count some parts of some communities but they need to be 
counted for the census too.  Mr. Cofield also stated that $16.3M is distributed throughout the US for the 
census.  Mr. Cofield said he is our “ambassador” for the census process. He also mentioned that the 
hiring process will start soon for the folks who go out and knock on the doors along with managerial 
jobs also. Mr. Cofield said he will send information to the Board when he gets more details. 
 
 Chair Johnson mentioned that she did this in 2010.  She went door to door to those folks who 
did not mail back in their forms.  
 
 Mr. Potter said the County has been assigned a federal representative from Atlanta and Mr. 
Potter will be meeting with him on February 25th.   Mr. Potter mentioned that Mr. Harry White, GIS 
Director, has been assigned as the County liaison for working on the census. 
 

BUDGET CALENDAR FOR FY2019 – FY2020:  Mr. Potter spoke to the Board on this 
item.  He would like the Board to set a date in the next two weeks to have the Budget Retreat 
The consensus of the Board was to meet on January 29th at 3:00 PM in the Commissioners’ 
Room.  Commissioner Phelps asked Mr. Potter if the dates listed for the workshop dates are 
accurate and if staff will always be available whenever a Commissioner comes in to discuss the 
budgets.  Mr. Potter said the span of dates is more for the Commissioners to meet and discuss the 
budget.  May 13th at 6:00 PM was chosen as the date for a budget workshop.  The consensus of 
the Board was to have the Public Hearing for the budget on May 20th at 6:00 PM in the 
Commissioners’ Room. 

 



        

 
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the Budget Calendar for FY2019 – 
FY2020 as presented above with changes noted.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion 
carried unanimously. 
 
  



        

RESOLUTION IN SUPPORT OF JUVENILE CRIME PREVENTION COUNCIL 
ALLOCATION EXPANSION:  Mr. Potter spoke to the Board on this item. It has more 
clarification than the one brought before the Board last month. 

 
 

 

Resolution in Support of 
Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Allocation Expansion 

 
WHEREAS, Juvenile Crime Prevention Council (JCPC) funding is a partnership between 

the State of North Carolina and the County to ensure a local continuum of services for court 
involved and at-risk juveniles; and 

 
WHEREAS, JCPC funding has seen no increase in more than nine years; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Juvenile Justice Reinvestment Act passed in 2017, also referenced as North 

Carolina’s Raise the Age legislation, expands the age of juvenile jurisdiction, increasing it to include 
juveniles ages 16 and 17 years of age effective December 1, 2019, and encourages School Justice 
Partnerships to address the reduction of school-based juvenile complaints thereby increasing the need 
for immediate and age-appropriate sanctions for juvenile offenders; and 

 
WHEREAS, the Juvenile Crime Prevention Council, under the authority of NCGS§143B-

851 and within the scope of its powers and duties, annually “reviews the needs of juveniles in the 
county who are at risk of delinquency or who have been adjudicated and the resources available to 
address those needs;” and, 

 
WHEREAS, the Washington County JCPC is already aligned to assist the local School 

Justice Partnership with addressing resource and diversion programming needs for youth who commit 
school-based offenses; and, 

 
WHEREAS, the Washington County JCPC funded programs provided services to 51 children 

in FY17-18 at a cost of only $1,530 per child, and are now faced with additional 16-17 year olds that 
will be added to the juvenile system on December 1, 2019; and, 

 
WHEREAS, the effort to immediately and effectively address juvenile offending behavior is 

an evidence-based investment in North Carolina’s future; 
 

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that Washington County fully supports an 
adequate and timely increase in state funding allocated for local Juvenile Crime Prevention to 
ensure program expansion and successful implementation of the Juvenile Justice Reinvestment 
Act Raise the Age Legislation, set for December 1, 2019. 

 
Adopted this 7th day of January, 2019. 

 
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the Resolution in Support of 
Juvenile Crime Prevention Council Allocation Expansion as presented above.  
Commissioner Phelps said this roll out is going to be a struggle—it’s an unfunded mandate. 
Commissioner Walker asked what this would include.  Commissioner Phelps said he would send 
a list to Commissioner Walker. Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion carried 
unanimously. 



        

 
BOARDS & COMMITTEES: Ms. Bennett spoke to the Board about the following 

committee appointment. 
 

Mid-East Regional Housing Authority (MERHA)  
 
Ms. Luenetta Lewis serves on the Mid-East Regional Housing Authority.  Her term ends March 31, 
2019.  MERHA would like for the Commissioners to reappoint Ms. Lewis for another term.  Ms. Lewis 
has indicated a willingness to serve again, if reappointed. 
 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the appointment of Ms. Luenetta 
Lewis as a Commissioner to the Mid-East Regional Housing Authority (MERHA) as 
presented above.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
 Commissioners Seats on Boards & Committees:  Shown below are the current 
Boards/Committees that the Commissioners serve on as the Commissioner representative. 

 
Discussion ensued.  It was noted that some of the committees/boards that Commissioner 

Walker is on were omitted from the abovementioned list.  Commissioner Walker is also on the 
Hospital Advisory Board, the JCPC Board, the TTA Board and the SmartStart Board. Ms. 
Bennett will make the changes to that list.  The consensus of the Commissioners was to stay on 
the current boards/committees that they are currently on. 
 



        

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:   Ms. Dixon went over the following budget 
amendments and her report that was in the Commissioners’ package.  

 

 



        

 



        

 



        

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



        

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 



        



        



        

 



        

 



        

 



        

 



        

 
 
 
 
 
 



        

 



        

  
 
Commissioner Phelps asked if the Roper Fire Department paid the County what we were 

owed on their firetruck.  Mr. Potter said yes they did. 
 
  Commissioner Phelps thanked Ms. Keyes for applying for grants and receiving funds 

for projects that help the County.   
 
Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve all of the abovementioned budget 

amendments as presented.   
 
Commissioner Phelps asked if most departments should be at the 50% level now.  Ms. 

Dixon said most departments have spent 50% of their budget at this time.  Commissioner Phelps 
asked if Ms. Dixon currently had any issues with any department’s budgets.  Ms. Dixon said not 
really—she and Mr. Potter have met and gone over all the accounts and feel comfortable with 
them. Ms. Dixon did comment that she was little concerned for 911 and Detention because they 
are still having issues with recruiting and retainment which is causing an increase in their 
overtime line. 

 
Commissioner Phelps asked if the County is suffering from the government shutdown.  

He also asked if the Forestry Department was affected. Both Ms. Keyes and Mr. Potter stated 



        

that funds from the State are keeping them going.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion 
carried unanimously. 
 

OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIR, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER, COUNTY 
MANAGER/COUNTY ATTORNEY OR CLERK:   

 
Chair Johnson stated she will be attending the NCACC Legislative Goals Conference 

next week in Raleigh, January 10-11, 2019. Unfunded mandates will be a topic discussed along 
with a request for bonds for school construction and she is still working on getting broadband 
state-wide—getting the unconnected connected.  

 
Commissioner Sexton gave the Board some info on decommissioning solar farms. He 

doesn’t want that cost to get dropped on the County for their clean-up when they are finished 
with them. Commissioner Sexton said that there is a solar panel that does not have hazardous 
material in it that could be used. Commissioner Sexton said he asked someone at SunEnergy to 
get him a figure of what decommissioning would cost.   

 
Commissioner Phelps mentioned Department Heads that did not submit Department 

Head reports:  GIS, Recreation, Elections, Soil and Water, Register of Deeds, the Sheriff’s 
Office, Detention, E911, Facilities, and the Health Department. Commissioner Phelps said he 
feels that the Department Heads need to know how important these reports are to the 
Commissioners.  Commissioner Phelps also mentioned that he was going to be meeting with the 
County Manager on things that Commissioners can do to benefit our County.  

 
Commissioner Riddick gave kudos to Republic Services for picking up her trash and 

other items when called.   Commissioner Phelps said most issues with Republic Services are 
usually west of Roper. 

 
Ms. Bennett mentioned that the public hearings on the Planning Board recommendations 

regarding revising the Solar Energy Ordinance and the Zoning Ordinance will be at the February 
meeting. 

 
Mr. Potter mentioned the Washington County cups sitting at each Commissioner’s place. 

Mr. Potter noted that he gave one to each employee that attended the Employee’s Christmas 
Luncheon. 

  
Mr. Potter asked Chair Johnson and Commissioner Riddick to get together with him on a 

date they can meet regarding the Recreation Executive Committee. 
 
Mr. Potter stated that Rhonda Bacyinski (with the Chamber of Commerce) reached out to 

him and the Town of Plymouth because the Chamber is having some funding issues. 
 
Mr. Potter mentioned a citizen’s roof complaint in Creswell and said that The Wooten 

Company is looking into it since the work was done during one of the URP programs. 
 
Commissioner Phelps stated that the Town of Plymouth is having a meeting next week 

regarding parking on Water Street.  Commissioner Phelps said he will be speaking at that 
meeting as a business owner.  

 



        

 Commissioner Riddick made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 
§143-318.11(a)(6) (personnel) & NCGS §143-318.11(a)(3) (attorney-client privilege). 
Commissioner Phelps  seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 

Back in Open Session at 8:10 PM with no further business to discuss, Commissioner 
Sexton made a motion to adjourn to January 29, 2019 at 3:00 PM in the Commissioners’ 
Room.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
______________________________  _____________________________ 
 Tracey A. Johnson       Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 

         Chair        Clerk to the Board    
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